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CHARLOTTE COUNTY - PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 16, 2019 
CITIZENS’ ADVISORY COMMITTEE (CAC) MEETING 

MEMBERS ATTENDING
John Burrage, CAC Chair, South County Representative

Robert Logan, Mid County Representative

Jim Brown, South County Representative

Joanna Drinkwater, Mid County Representative 

Dianne Quilty, Mid County Representative

Pauline Klein, At-Large Representative 

Michael Haymans, South County Representative 

Ed Zubal, West County Representative 

MEMBERS ABSENT 

Steve Schoff, West County Representative, CAC Vice Chair - excused
VACANT POSITION

West County Representative

At Large Representative

OTHERS ATTENDING
Michael Tisch, FDOT

Ravi Kamarajugadda, Charlotte County Public Works
Mitchell Austin, City of Punta Gorda

Patrick Bateman, FDOT EMO

Henri Belrose, WGI

Vivianne Cross, FDOT

Betsy Calvert, Sun newspaper

Gary Harrell, MPO Director
Lakshmi N. Gurram, Principal Planner
Wendy Scott, Planner

1.   Call to Order & Roll Call
John Burrage, CAC Chair, called the meeting to order at 1:30 P.M.  The roll call was taken using a sign-in sheet. A quorum was present.  
2.  Pledge of Allegiance
All attendees recited the Pledge of Allegiance.
Chair Burrage introduced new CAC member, Michael Haymans, who gave a brief biography. 
Election of 2019 officers (a carryover item from the prior meeting due to a lack of quorum).
Gary Harrell took nominations for the CAC Chair position.
Robert Logan nominated John Burrage as the CAC Chair.  Ed Zubal seconded the nomination.  Jim Brown moved to close the nominations, and Robert Logan seconded the motion.  John Burrage was elected as the CAC Chair by unanimous consent.  

John Burrage resumed chairing the meeting.

Robert Logan nominated Dianne Quilty for CAC Vice Chair, but she declined the nomination.  Jim Brown nominated Robert Logan as CAC Vice Chair and moved to close the nomination.  There being no further nominations, Robert Logan was elected as CAC Vice Chair by acclamation.  
3.   Public Comments on Agenda Items

There were no public comments on agenda items.  
4.  Reports

A. Chairs’ Report
John Burrage briefly discussed the Burnt Store Road project.  He also had attended the MPO Board Meeting on December 17, 2018.  Under the CAC Chair’s Report to the MPO Board, he voiced the CAC members’ concerns about River Road, growth in the Kings Hwy area at the DeSoto County Line, the impact of the MOSAIC firm’s activity on area water quality, and the effects on traffic flow for a development of 2000 homes which will be impacting the Kings Hwy and I-75 interchange area.  At that MPO Board Meeting, Commissioner Constance was elected as MPO Board Chair and Commissioner Tiseo was selected as MPO Vice Chair.
B. City of Punta Gorda Report
Mitchell Austin stated that the City is putting together a bid package for the Alligator Creek project for month’s end with a six-month timeline for completion.  Additionally, the City and 
its Consultant are updating the Citywide Master Plan.  During the week of March 11-15, 2019, public workshops will be held and a project website will be available by month’s end.
Jim Brown stated that the President of the South Charlotte County Coalition would like to be included in the Citywide Master Plan development, since the organization represents eleven homeowners associations inside and outside of Punta Gorda.  Mitchell Austin had already placed that group on the stakeholder list.
Michael Haymans inquired about the location and funding of the Alligator Creek Pedestrian Bridge.  Mitchell Austin noted that the section at the northern end completes a missing section and is SunTrails funded.  He stated that unfortunately the southern end funding has not been identified yet.

C. Charlotte County Report
Ravi Kamarajugadda described an issue at the Peachland Blvd/Loveland Blvd intersection, where some members of the public want the stop signs taken out.  A four-way stop will be installed two weeks prior.  Mr. Kamarajugadda also discussed the Boca Grande sidewalk crosswalk.  Because there was no quorum present at last week’s MSBU Meeting, the issue will be revisited.  The County staff is asking developers to extend road shoulders at the location where a fatality happened.

Dianne Quilty further discussed the four-way stop issue at the Peachland and Loveland Blvd. intersection.  Ravi Kamarajugadda stated that construction will start afterwards (Feb 25) and signage will be taken out later.  There will be a signalized intersection constructed later, dependent on the contractor schedule.

Pauline Klein noted a problem at Harbor View Road and US 41 at the right turn lane.  Because US 41 is a State road, FDOT did a study that recommended a “no right turn” requirement.  Pauline Klein recalled that a year prior, it was mentioned that maintenance will be turned over to the County after project completion.  Ravi Kamarajugadda stated that FDOT’s recommendations must be kept.  Gary Harrell observed that this issue came up at the most recent MPO Board Meeting.  The FDOT representative stated that it will be reviewed further in light of the stop bar and may be changed if FDOT concurs.  Robert Logan wondered if the turn lane could be extended.  Pauline Klein had witnessed 15 or more vehicles backed up each time.  Regarding extending right turn lanes, Mr. Kamarajugadda explained that it is based upon not stopping the right lane traffic from turning.  A reevaluation of highway timing is required periodically based upon the traffic flow.  He will review the data with Venkat Vattikuti, County Traffic Engineer. Ravi Kamarajugadda noted that the County can ask for a turn lane extension but cannot ask to remove the “no right turn.”  He stated that driveways also need to be considered.
5.  Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Report
Michael Tisch explained that the “no turn on red” signage was done for safety reasons, because of sight line restrictions.  The intersection will change with crosswalks planned for installation, so the stop bar cannot be put forward because of them.  He noted that FDOT staff has been inspecting the area.
Mr. Tisch also reported that the intersection improvements at SR 31 and CR 74 will be completed in the Spring of 2019.  There will be a full signalized intersection.  Long term plans are in place for a roundabout there. Like the one in Polk County, it will accommodate large trucks.  

On January 28, 2019, a Joint Meeting between the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO and the Sarasota/Manatee MPO will be held at the Venice Community Center.  This meeting will be followed by a Transportation Conference (TransForum) which requires registration and includes lunch.

Dianne Quilty inquired about signage on southbound I-75 just after crossing the Peace River where drivers are darting back into the through traffic lane.  She wondered why the signage was taken down there.  Michael Tisch promised to investigate the situation.
Michael Haymans discussed the situation at US 41 and Taylor Street, where traffic yields with a continuous lane.  He recommended the addition of yellow paint and a double yellow line as something that might be helpful so as to show a dedicated lane to northbound traffic.  Jim Brown brought up the problem of traffic cutting in as lanes decrease before crossing the northbound US 41 Bridge.  Mitchell Austin noted that two projects are forthcoming to improve safety.  The design phase is nearing completion with intersection improvements including the reconfiguration of crosswalks, roadway resurfacing, etc.  These are three years out with construction just being let.  City staff members are talking with FDOT to plan some innovative changes at US 41 before the bridge splits.
Michael Haymans addressed the timing of the Harbor View Road and US 41 intersection as it relates to sidewalks. Mitchell Austin stated that the issue is one of a mast arm sight issue, dating back to the days of General Development Corporation (GDC).  

 6.   Consent Agenda
A. Approval of Minutes: December 7, 2018 Meeting

Pauline Klein made a motion for approval of the minutes of December 7, 2018 Meeting Minutes.  Dianne Quilty seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a unanimous vote.

7.  2019 Project Priorities - Discussion
Gary Harrell reviewed the new transportation 2019 Project Priorities list, where particular attention is given to new projects.  February 1, 2019 is the submission deadline, and it will be considered for adoption by the MPO Board at the May 6, 2019 Meeting.  Laks Gurram prepared a spreadsheet.  At the TAC Meeting, it was noted that some jurisdictions are wrong on it, so these corrections will be made. Mr. Harrell asked CAC Members to let staff know of any additional corrections.

Other projects were discussed at the earlier TAC Meeting.  Some of them could be added to the list.  
At their meeting, TAC members focused on the Edgewater Drive/Flamingo Blvd corridor for TRIP funding which requires a 50% match.  
Robert Logan discussed the high cost of Edgewater Road improvements as a secondary road. 

Michael Haymans commented on possible north/south connections including: (1) Bronco Rd between CR 74 (Bermont Road) and Washington Loop, and (2) Alfred Road between CR 74 and Jones Loop, cutting through the Ranchettes area.  Pauline Klein inquired if a bicycle route would tie in to that area.  Michael Haymans stated that it would.  Jim Brown asked if these roads would supplement US 17, and Michael Haymans stated that they would.  

Michael Haymans inquired about the opening of the Piper Road Extension.  Ravi Kamarajugadda noted that more modifications were being done.  He and Venkat Vattikuti were there reviewing minor issues recently.  
8. Taylor Road Shared Use Path PD&E Study
Patrick Bateman, FDOT EMO, and Henri Belrose, FDOT Consultant WGI, Inc, gave a presentation on the Taylor Road Multi-Use Trail from US 41 (South) to Airport Road Project, including PD&E study objectives. 

The Taylor Road Project is the MPO’s number one Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP) project.  The project has been programmed in two segments because of the complexity of the roadway.  The first segment, Taylor Road from Jones Loop Road to Airport Road is programmed for Design in FY 2023/2024.  The second segment, Taylor Road from US 41 (South) to Jones Loop Road is not yet programmed past the PD&E Study.

Ed Zubal asked if the project is warranted given the current population.  Mitchell Austin explained how the Taylor Road corridor has current development at the Jones Loop Road Corridor with an existing employment and retail center that is growing.  At the other end within the Punta Gorda City limits, there is a low to moderate income area that would benefit from the Jones Loop Corridor.  Currently, people walk and bike along the corridor without much attention paid to safety.  Mr. Austin described how the long term benefit will be enormous.  Michael Haymans, who lives near the area, has observed people who bicycle or walk there daily.  Much of the land is industrial, and there are all levels of school and jail release foot/bike traffic utilizing it.  Pauline Klein expressed a fear of her grandson being hit in that area.  Bob Logan noted that Taylor Road was envisioned as a bypass of US 41 plus was significant given the presence of the Airport.  Gary Harrell related how years ago,  Venkat Vattikuti would conduct public outreach, and the citizens felt it was a significant corridor.  However, there has been frustration with its slow growth rate.  Jim Brown asked how anticipated biker/pedestrian usage is documented.  Mr. Harrell stated that only the most desperate (vulnerable users) utilize it, and the way to assess a project is to look where similar projects have been built elsewhere in the nation to assess the latent demand.  

9. Public Comments
There were no public comments.
10. Staff Comments 
Gary Harrell noted that the next CAC Meeting would be held on Wednesday, March 6 (instead of Tuesday March 5).  The location would be the smaller Conference Room instead of Training Rooms A or B.
Mr. Harrell reviewed all agenda items for the MPO’s Joint Meeting with the Sarasota/Manatee MPO Board on January 28, 2019 in Venice.  It will be followed by an FDOT-sponsored futurist transportation meeting (TransForum).  
Ed Zubal asked for an SR 776 update.  Gary Harrell stated that during the PD&E phase, the recommendation was a “No-Build,” because of the economic downturn.  Funding was moved to the Harbor View Road project.

Michael Tisch mentioned an FDOT Smart Growth America Workshop to be held on March 4 and 5, 2019.

11. Member Comments
Robert Logan stressed that a problem still is ongoing regarding the eastbound Veterans Blvd and Cochran Blvd intersection with a right turn lane where drivers become confused and start to turn in at the Home Depot entrance just prior.  He provided a series of five photographs showing where cars were hitting and tearing up the curb.  There had also been a recent traffic accident there.  In the past, the County’s solution was to place signage stating that Cochran Blvd is at the next intersection.  Mr. Logan indicated that what was needed was a right turn lane at Veterans Blvd and Cochran Blvd. extending all the way down to the Home Depot entrance.  
Adjournment (NEXT CAC MEETING – March 6, 2019)
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:14 p.m.  The next regularly scheduled CAC meeting will be held on Wednesday, March 6, 2019 at the Eastport 
Environmental Campus, 25550 Harbor View Road, Port Charlotte in the Conference Room beginning at 1:30 p.m.  
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